
Borough of Palmyra
Council Caucus Meeting Minutes, 7:00 PM
Monday March 4th, 2019
CALL TO ORDER   

The Regular Meeting of the Borough Council of the Borough of Palmyra is hereby called to order by Mayor Michelle Arnold at 7:04 PM 

ROLL CALL

Present: Mr. Brandon Allmond, Mrs. Michelle McCann, Mrs. Bernadette Russell, Mrs. Gina Tait, Ms. Mindie Weiner, President Howard, Mayor Michelle Arnold
The pledge of Allegiance was recited followed by a moment of silence
OPEN PUBLIC MEETINGS STATEMENT         

Public Notice of this meeting pursuant to the Open Public Meetings Act has been given 

By the Municipal Clerk in the following manner:

· Posting written notice on the official bulletin board at the Palmyra Borough Hall on 
January 11th, 2019.

· Mailing written notice to the Burlington County Times, and the Courier Post Newspaper on January 11, 2019.

· Notice to All Council Members.

INVOCATION

Invocation was given by Police Chaplin Ella Graham
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mayor Arnold requested a motion for approval of the, Executive Session Meeting Minutes of February 19th, 2019.

Mrs. Russell made a motion to approve the minutes from the, Executive Session Meeting of February 19th, 2019.  Mrs. Tait second the motion.
At the call of the roll the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann, Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard

NAYES: None

CORRESPONDENCE
Mayor Arnold acknowledged a Thank you card received from Rick & Diane and the Dreby Family.
PUBLIC PORTION

Mayor Arnold then asked for a motion to open the Public Portion. Mrs. Russell made a motion to open the public portion for comments. President Howard second the motion

All members present voted in favor of the motion

No one else from the public wishing to be heard, Mrs. Russell made a motion to close the public portion, President Howard second the motion.

All members present voted in favor of the motion.
RESOLUTIONS   Consent Agenda

Mayor Arnold indicated Resolution 2019-76 and Resolution 2019-101 to Resolution 2019-102 will be enacted as a single motion, if any resolution needs additional discussion it will be removed from the consent agenda and voted on separately.  Mrs. Russell and Mrs. Tait requested resolution 2019-76 be removed from the consent agenda, and tabled until additional information could be obtained.

Resolution 2019-76, Resolution in Support of Path to Progress Recommendations Made by New Jersey Economic and Fiscal Policy Workgroup
Resolution 2019-101, Resolution Approving Oscar Rubi to the Borough of Palmyra Police Department as Patrolman, effective March 4th, 2019 with an Annual Salary of $41,310.57.

Resolution 2019-102, Resolution Approving Joseph Randazzo, Jr. to the Borough of Palmyra Police Department as Patrolman, effective March 4th, 2019 with an Annual Salary of $41,310.57

Mayor Arnold asked for a motion to approve the consent agenda Resolutions 2019-101 and Resolution 2019-102. Mrs. Russell made a motion to approve Resolution 2019-101 and Resolution 2019-102.  President Howard seconded the motion. 

At the call of the roll, the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann,  Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES: None 
Resolution 2019-101 and Resolution 2019-102 were approved
Chief Pearlman noted in the past two months we have lost two officers, one to the Camden County Prosecutors Office and one to the Burlington County Prosecutors office. Chief Pearlman stated Oscar Rubi comes to the Borough from Camden County Metro Police Department with an Associate’s degree from RCBC and a Bachelors Degree from Rowan University. Chief Pearlman indicated Joseph Randazzo, Jr. work with the Department of Corrections, he too graduated from RCBC.
Mayor Arnold then administered the Oath of Office to Oscar Rubi accompanied by Rosa Meorga and Oscar Rubi, Sr. and Joseph Randazzo accompanied by his wife Christina and daughter Logan along with his parents Karen and Joseph Randazzo, Sr.

ORDINANCES ON SECOND READING -public hearing 

Ordinance 2019-01, An Ordinance of the Borough of Palmyra, County Of Burlington, State Of New

Jersey, Amending Chapter 70 Alcoholic Beverages Hours of Operation Section §70-6 of the Code of the Borough of Palmyra
Mayor Arnold asked for a motion to open Ordinance 2019-01 for public hearing. Mrs. Russell made a motion to open Ordinance 2019-01 for public comments. President Howard second the motion
All members present voted in favor of the motion
Mr. Oberg – Broad Street – Mr. Oberg indicated in November this was put out for a vote to the residents and the start time was 10:00 am not 11:00 am, why was the time changed from what was voted and approved by the residents. Mayor Arnold indicated what was done in November was a referendum to the votes to get a feel about how they felt. There was no up or down vote. Mr. Gural indicated it was a non-binding referendum. Mr. Oberg indicated he currently does not open before 11:00 am however down the road he may wish to open earlier and have a brunch service. Mr. Oberg stated he is looking at the future and to what is going on in the town. Mr. Oberg indicated you need to be more open and listen to your residents and do what they want. Mr. Oberg indicated council should have reached out to the business owners and indicated why this was changed and why it wasn’t done earlier and why it just sat stagnant. Mr. Oberg indicated he had to reach out to Ms. Weiner to ask why this wasn’t done sooner as the vote was in November. Mr. Oberg expressed a desire to have this in place before St. Patty’s Day. Mr. Allmond stated you indicated the referendum passed by a two to one ratio, which is incorrect, however council represents the entire community even the one percent you spoke about and that’s why it changed as we owe it to that portion for find a compromise. Mr. Allmond stated this has been going on for a long time and this is the first time we are seeing you. Mr. Oberg indicated he had other commitments. Mr. Oberg indicated council need to be more transparent with what you are doing. Mr. Oberg stated it takes a long time to get things done in this township. There was some additional discussion regarding the timing of introduction of Ordinance change. Mr. Oberg again indicated someone should have reached out to him to let him know what was going on. Mr. Russell indicated she reached out to you on two occasions to attend various meetings and was told you had other commitments. Mrs. Russell indicated we wanted to listen to everyone thus a compromise needed to be made. Mrs. Russell indicated we want to see how this goes for everyone. Mr. Oberg asked about the outdoor seating ordinance and if rulers were in place for it. Mayor Arnold indicated that could not be entertained at this point as were are addressing Ordinance 2019-01 but that question could be asked during the open public portion.

Mrs. Yetter – Garfield Avenue – Mrs. Yetter indicated she came out tonight to support the Ordinance as proposed. Mrs. Yetter indicated the previous owner of Currans use to open on Saturday and Sunday mornings for private events. Mrs. Yetter indicated she and her husband attended one where they served a brunch with coffee, Bloody Marys, and Mimosas. Mrs. Yetter indicated our downtown is devastated with closed business and she would encourage Council to do everything possible to support our business and keep them in this town.

Mr. Roberts- Broad Street – Mr. Roberts indicated he was here to represent Holy Spirt Cathedral and wanted Council to know they were still in opposition to increasing the hours for liquor sales on Sunday mornings. Mr. Roberts indicated the Church has been in Palmyra for five years and they support all the businesses in the downtown area. Mr. Roberts indicated there is a parking issued on Broad Street before 11:00 am on Sunday morning. Mr. Roberts indicated the change of one hour was a good compromise for the community, we want to see Palmyra grow and we support Currans. Mr. Roberts indicted, people are adults and they can do whatever they want. Mr. Roberts indicated nine hundred and thirty people indicated no to the referendum, not just the people of Holy Spirit Cathedral and we stand with them.
No one else wishing to be heard, Mrs. Russell made a motion to close the public hearing, President Howard second the motion.
All members present voted in favor of the motion. 
Ms. Weiner stated she was glad we were able to compromise and felt it was a step forward. Ms.   Weiner indicated it was a step forward for the downtown area. President Howard indicated he was happy that we went thru the proper process to arrive at this point and that is what democracy is. Mayor Arnold noted there is compromise and positive changes are coming to our town.
Mrs. Russell then made a motion to approve Ordinance 2019-01, An Ordinance of the Borough of Palmyra, County Of Burlington, State Of New Jersey, Amending Chapter 70 Alcoholic Beverages Hours of Operation Section §70-6 of the Code of the Borough of Palmyra.   President Howard second the motion.
At the call of the roll, the vote was:
AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann, Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES:

Ordinance 2019-01 passed
COMMUNITY SPOTLIGHT
Mayor Arnold indicated “Read Across America” started today at Charles Street School.

Mayor Arnold stated she attended the ALICE (Alert, Lockdown, Inform, Counter and Evacuate) training at Charles Street School this week and found it very interesting.
Mrs. Russell indicated she also attended the ALICE Training and was surprised to learn how many people did not attend the training because they were afraid of what they may have learned. Mrs. Russell indicated Chief Dreby, Chief Pearlman and Officer Kendal did a great job with the presentation. Mrs. McCann indicated it was very emotional.

Ms. Weiner stated the Palmyra High School Drama Club will be presenting High School Musical in April.

Ms. Weiner indicated the Band Boosters are having their Wing Night on March 24th, 2019 at Whistlers from 1:00 pm to 3:00 pm.

Ms. Weiner indicated the PIA is doing a river clean up on April 6th, 2019 from 10:00 am to 12:00 noon.

Mrs. Tait thanked everyone for attending the Harriet Tubman presentation at the Community Center.

PUBLIC REMINDERS
Mayor Arnold reminded all that daylight savings time begins this weekend. Mayor Arnold also noted all pet licenses need to be renewed by May 31st, 2019. 

Ms. Weiner reminded all that the clothing and textile drop is at Public Works. Ms. Weiner gave all a flyer she created to have posted on the website. Mayor Arnold indicated there were some items on that flyer which needed to be changed as they were incorrect. Mayor Arnold indicated she and Ms. Weiner would get together and come up with a flyer with the correct information for council review. There was some additional inaudible conversation and the governing body moved on to discussion items.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
NEW Business
Mrs. Tait indicated Ms. McCann would be handing the Easter Egg Hunt event. Borough Council decided the Easter Egg Hunt will be held April 6th, 2019 at 9:00 am at Legion Field. Mrs. Tait indicated she would help her. 

Ms. Weiner asked if we could look at all the public events of the Borough and schedule them so we could get that information out to the public.  
Mrs. Tait indicated she spoke with the Fire Company regarding Palmyra & Public Safety Day which will be held May 4th, 2019 from 10:00 am to 3:00 pm. The Fire Company indicated they needed the Borough to pay for the port-o-pots, the band and tent which is about $2,010.00. After some additional discussion nothing was decided and Council moved on. Ms. Weiner indicated that many businesses don’t like Palmyra Day and was wondering if council would entertain the thought of moving it from  Broad Street to little Broad Street. There was some discussion and Borough Council indicated it should stay on Broad Street.
Ms. Weiner also indicated Council needed to pick a date for the Payton I Flournoy, Sr. park dedication. Mayor Arnold indicated they were working on the completion/ punch list of the park and perhaps they would have additional information at the next meeting so the date could be set.
Borough Council approved the overnight stay of Doretha Jackson to attend the Clerk’s Education Conference in Atlantic City, April 29th to May 1st, 2019.
Mr. Rosenberg indicated he was asked by Council to look into the Class III Land Use Board Appointment. Mr. Rosenberg explained how the appointment takes place. Mr. Rosenberg indicated the Class III appointment to the Land Use Board is handled differently than other Land Use Board appointments .Mr. Rosenberg noted under our ordinance and upon examination of the State law (the local municipal Land Use law) the Class III member of the Land Use Board is an appointment of the governing body not the Mayor. Mr. Rosenberg indicated in theory council could make the Class III appointment, the mayor could veto the appointment and Council could override the veto assuming council had enough votes.
Mrs. Russell made a motion to approve Resolution 2019-103 Resolution to appoint Mindie Weiner as a Class III member to the Land Use Board.  Mrs. Tait second the motion.
At the call of the roll, the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann,  Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES: None 
Ms. Weiner inquired about the Class IV member of the Land Use Board, noting the information sent to council indicated the Class IV member of the Land Use Board shall hold no other position, office or employment within the Borough of Palmyra. Ms. Weiner indicated one of our other citizens is Chief Dreby. Ms. Weiner questioned Chief Derby’s ability to sit on the Land Use Board as he holds another position within the Borough of Palmyra. Mr. Rosenberg indicated that was a personnel matter and unless he has been properly rice noticed council should not be having any conversation. Mr. Rosenberg indicated he would look into the Class IV member of the Land Use Board appointment requirements if Council wished him to.
Mr. Gural indicated the Borough will be applying for the Juvenile Justice Commission Grant. He indicated this grant we have applied for, for many years. The funds are used in partnership with the YMCA to pay for children to attend Summer Camp.  Mr. Gural indicated however the grant is different than it has been in past years. Mr. Gural noted if won a MOU will need to be signed. Mr. Gural noted additional information and discussion will be had at the budget meeting.
Mr. Gural noted this grant opportunity, FEMA SAFER grant, is to attract and retain volunteers for the fire department. The BCBC will be paying for the application process so we have no out of pocket cost.
Mr. Gural indicated the changes for the Personnel Policies and Procedures Manuel regarding, NJ Sick Leave Act is still in draft form and additional changes have been made by the Governor regarding how businesses operate. Mr. Gural indicated additional information and the changes will be presented at the next meeting. 
Old Business

Mr. Gural indicated in order for the Borough to take into account the revenue and the expenses of the School Resource Officer we need a shared services agreement with School District. Mr. Gural noted we will not have it in time for our budget meeting, so the school provided this letter indicated they are making the commitment at this time so we can move forward with our budget process. Mr. Gural indicated the shared service agreement regarding the SRO will be completed at a later date.
Mayor Arnold indicated the Path to Progress Resolution & Town Hall Meeting was rescheduled and will be held on March 12th at Rowen College in Burlington County.

Mayor Arnold indicated the legalized recreational cannabis vote has been pushed back again. Mayor Arnold noted additional information will be forth coming.

Ms. Gural indicated there was some discussion with Raleigh’s regarding exchanging the 3 ft. snowflakes with 4 ft. snowflakes however given the cost the committee decided to keep what were have. Mr. Gural indicated the snowflakes lights will be down by weeks end and returned to storage. Ms. Weiner indicated she spoke with Mr. McElwee regarding putting names on the banners at the War Memorial and he was not inclined to do so as there are so many and how would we choose who should be on those banners. Ms. Weiner indicated the committee is recommending for the war memorial, four flags recognizing the four wars. Ms. Weiner noted the flags would identify each war acknowledged on the memorial. Mr. Allmond indicated there are more than four wars. Mr. McElwee indicated the civil war was not recognized, he indicated the four major wars. World War one, World War Two, the Korean Conflict and Vietnam. Mr. McElwee stated Iran and Iraq are not wars they are police actions.  They was some additional discussion and council decided to make individual flags for each branch of the service. Ms. Weiner indicated they would come back to council with samples of the designs.
Gural indicted the Tree service bids needed to be discussed in closed session.
Mr. Gural indicated the stormwater management requirements are stringent, we are behind in schedule but are making every effort to get caught up. Mr. Gural noted there is a new link on our website regarding stormwater management additionally a letter is being sent to all residents explaining stormwater management, pet waste notifications are also given to all who register or renew pet licenses moving forward, adds will be placed in various newspapers and signs will be installed at Legion Field regarding pet waste. Mr. Gural indicated many things are happening will be happening in regards to stormwater management education of residents.

Mayor Arnold indicated the Public Safety committee and the Fire Department have met and based on their recommendations she would like to appoint Al Zimmerman as Deputy Fire Chief of the Palmyra Fire Department and appoint Howard Roun as 1st Battalion Chief of the Palmyra Fire Department.
Mayor Arnold asked for a motion to approve Resolution 2019-104 Resolution to approve the appointment of Al Zimmerman as Deputy Fire Chief and Howard Roun as 1st Battalion Chief for  the Palmyra Fire Department. 
Mrs. Tait made a motion to approve Resolutions 2019-104, Resolution approving the  appointing of Al Zimmerman as Deputy Fire Chief and Howard Roun  as 1st Battalion Chief of the Palmyra Fire Department. President Howard seconded the motion. 

At the call of the roll, the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann,  Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES: None 
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
Mr. Gural reminded Mayor and Council about the following upcoming meetings:

Special Redevelopment Meeting Monday March 11th, 2019 at 7:00 PM

Path to Progress Recommendations Seminar March 12th, 2019 at Rowan College, Mt. Laurel at 7:00 pm 

Budget Meeting Saturday March 16th, 2019 at 8:30 AM

Elected Officials Liability Seminar, March 21st, 2019 – O’Connor’s, Eastampton at 5:30 PM
Mr. Gural indicated the final sale of the old Fire ladder truck took place last Saturday and we were paid $10,000.00.

Mr. Gural noted the RFPs/RFQs for professional services of Bond Counsel and Conflicts Attorney are out and need to be returned by 2:00 pm on March 28th, 2019.
Mr. Gural indicated the drainage work curbing sidewalks and paving work should begin next week on Veterans Drive.
Mayor Arnold then asked for a motion to open the 2nd Public Portion. Mrs. Russell made a motion to open the public portion for comments. President Howard second the motion

All members present voted in favor of the motion
Mr. Yetter - Garfield Ave. - Mr. Yetter   asked when the rain garden seminar and the rain barrel presentation need to be completed by May of 2019. Mr. Gural indicated yes to gain the points for sustainable New Jersey. Mr. Yetter indicated the Green Team will work on it will work on it. Mr. Yetter also asked what date the Easter Egg Hunt will be. Mrs. Tait indicated April 6th, 2019. 

Mrs. Holloway - Broad Street – Mrs. Holloway inquired about Ordinance 2019-01 changes to the hours of alcohol sales on Sunday. Mrs. Holloway asked does the state have to come out to approve if there was enough space between the sidewalk for tables and chairs. Mayor Arnold explained Ordinance 2019-01 only applies to hours of sale of alcohol on Sundays it has nothing to do with outdoor seating. Mayor Arnold stated any business which desires to have outdoor seating must apply to the borough for permission to do so. Mayor Arnold indicated the state has nothing to do with the process, unless a business desires to extend their alcohol license sales privileges outdoors in which they would have to apply to the State ABC Commission for an extension of their license privileges.

Mr. McElwee -Columbia Avenue – Mr. McElwee inquired as to what was going on with the old Vets property. When Habitat is for Humanity going to break ground.  Mayor Arnold indicated she would contact Habitat for Humanity and will get back to him at the next meeting.
Mr. Rader – Harbour Drive –Mr. Rader indicate Resolution 2019-100 was approved on February 19th, 2019. Mr. Rader read Resolution 2019-100 to the public. Mr. Rader asked will the allegations of potential ethical conflicts regarding the Mayor included Council’s references during the last four years. Mr. Rader asked how many ethical investigations can be done at one time. Mr. Rosenberg indicated there could be many at one time and gave examples of how that could happen via examples currently going on within the government with the President of the United States. Mr. Rader asked if the ethics attorney was still on contract until the end of this year. Mayor Arnold indicated yes it was an appointment for 2019, however does not mean he is being paid to do anything. Mr. Rosenberg indicated he was appointed however that does not give him the authority to act without the consent of council. 

Mr. Rosenberg indicated to the best of his knowledge no new work has been authorized for the Ethics Attorney since he presented his report. Mr. Rosenberg noted his bill was capped at the three thousand dollars authorized to do an investigation and no other authorization has been given to him. Mr. Rader stated the Resolution says those documents will be sent to various government agencies. Mr. Rosenberg indicted those documents have only been authorized to be sent to one agency, Department of Community affairs, Local Finance Board.

Mrs. Mason – Organ Avenue – Mrs. Mason indicated her mother lives at 631 Garfield Avenue which is a twin. The other side of the property 633 Garfield had been abandoned since 2010. Mrs. Mason indicated the grass is overgrown and the property is in deplorable condition. Mrs. Mason indicated they have had to move her out of her home as it is unsafe for her in her current condition. Mrs. Mason asked is there some way to notify the owner so they can do something with the property and is there a policy to protect the elderly that are disabled in the community. Mayor Arnold indicated we have code and standards regarding for our properties. Mr. Gural indicated he would look into this property and get back to her.
No one else from the public wishing to be heard, Mrs. Russell made a motion to close the public portion, President Howard seconded the motion.
All members present voted in favor of the motion 
MAYOR AND COUNCIL COMMENTS
No council comments were given.
Mayor Arnold inquired of Mr. Gural and Mr. Rosenberg if there was anything which needed to be discussed in closed session. Mr. Gural and Mr. Rosenberg stated indicated yes. Mr. Rosenberg indicated one matter regarding potential litigation/negotiation and also indicated currently it was unknown as to when the information discussed would be available to the public.
Mayor Arnold asked for a motion to approve Resolution 2019-105. Mrs. Russell made a motion to approve Resolution 2019-105, Resolution Excluding the Public from Certain Meetings pursuant to section 89 of the Open Public Meeting Act C. 231 P.L. 1975 regarding Potential Litigation/ Negotiations  President Howard second the motion.
At the call of the roll, the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann,  Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES: None 
Borough Council went into closed session at 9:03 pm
President Russell made a motion to open to the public. Mr. Howard second the motion. 

At the call of the roll, the vote was:

All voted in favor 
Borough Council returned from closed session at 9:10 PM
Mayor Arnold asked for a Motion to reject all bids and rebid the Tree service Contract for 2019 and 2020 Mrs. Russell Made a motion to approve resolution 2019-106 Resolution Rejecting all Bids and Authorizing the re-bidding of the Tree Service Contract for 2019-2020. Mrs. Tait second the motion.
At the call of the roll, the vote was:

AYES: Mr. Allmond, Mrs. McCann,  Mrs. Russell, Mrs. Tait, Ms. Weiner, President Howard
NAYES: None 
Mayor Arnold asked for a motion to adjourn. Mrs. Russell made a motion to adjourn the meeting, President Howard seconded the motion. 

All members present voted in favor on the motion

Meeting adjourned at 9:14 PM
Respectfully Submitted 
DRJ
Doretha R Jackson

Municipal Clerk


